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Religion and Houses of Worship: 
Honoring faith traditions

Minneapolis African
American Historic and
Cultural Context Study



The City of Minneapolis has been working since 2019 to document 
the history of African Americans in Minneapolis. We have 
published a report about this work. It’s called the Minneapolis 
African American Historic and Cultural Context Study. One 
section focuses on  African American faith traditions. This is a 
summary of that content.

Houses of worship connected people. They uplifted 
their members and provided social services. Churches 
often hosted political discussions. Some religious 
practices have African roots. White slaveholders also 
had a Christian influence on enslaved people. These 
traditions passed to later generations. 

Black churches and temples often had to relocate. 
Sometimes they moved to better serve their members. 
Other times, they were forced to move due to 
development pressures. Because they often did not own 
their worship spaces, landlords could make other plans 
for the buildings. Some Black churches were also lost to 
fire. 

The city’s oldest Black congregations formed in the 
1860s. Some are African Methodist Episcopal (AME) 

churches. The AME church 
began in Pennsylvania 
in the late 1700s. Others 
are Baptist churches. 
Enslaved African Americans 
brought the Baptist faith to 
Minnesota from Missouri.
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Current location of St. James AME Church, 
courtesy of MNHS



Scan to learn more in the
Minneapolis African American
Historic and Cultural Context Study

African Americans also 
practice other Christian 
faiths. Sometimes churches 
branched off. Other 
groups formed around 
shared values. In North 
Minneapolis, the Jewish 
community moved to the 
suburbs around the 1950s. 
They left vacant synagogues. Some Black churches 
moved into them. 

In the early 1900s, some African Americans began 
to convert to the Islamic faith. Many recent African 
immigrants are Muslim. There are mosques and 
churches across the city. 

African Americans faced discrimination with funeral 
services and burial places. These practices are often 
tied to faith. It was helpful to work with Black funeral 
directors. They better understood a family’s traditions. 
The Black-owned Woodard Funeral Home opened in 
the late 1920s and closed in the late 1970s. Estes Funeral 
Chapel is the only Black-owned funeral home in the city 
today. Minneapolis’ earliest Black residents were buried 
at Pioneer and Soldiers Memorial Cemetery. Lakewood 
Cemetery is the final resting place for several notable 
community members.  

First Church of God in Christ is located in a 
former synagogue. Photo courtesy of HCL
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This project has been financed in part with funds provided by
the State of Minnesota from the Arts and Cultural Heritage Fund

through the Minnesota Historical Society.

For reasonable accommodations or alternative 
formats please contact Erin Que in Community 

Planning & Economic Development at
612-673-3990 or erin.que@minneapolismn.gov

People who are deaf or hard of hearing can use a 
relay service to call 311 at 612-673-3000. 

TTY users call 612-263-6850.

Para asistencia, llame al 311.
Rau kev pab 311.

Hadii aad Caawimaad u baahantahay 311. 
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